
 
 

AGENDA 
CITY OF SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION 
REGULAR MEETING  
   

Thursday, February 7, 2008  Shoreline Conference Center 
7:00 p.m. 18560 1st Ave. NE | Mt. Rainier Room
   
  Estimated Time
1. CALL TO ORDER  7:00 p.m.
   
2. ROLL CALL 7:01 p.m.
   

3. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 7:02 p.m.
   
4. DIRECTOR’S REPORT 7:03 p.m.
   
5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 7:04 p.m.
 a. January 17, 2008 
   

6. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT 7:05 p.m.
   

The Planning Commission will take public comment on any subject which is not of a quasi-judicial nature or specifically 
scheduled for this agenda. Each member of the public may comment for up to two minutes. However, Item 6 (General Public 
Comment) will be limited to a maximum period of twenty minutes. Each member of the public may also comment for up to two 
minutes on action items after each staff report has been presented. The Chair has discretion to limit or extend time limitations 
and number of people permitted to speak. In all cases, speakers are asked to come to the front of the room to have their 
comments recorded. Speakers must clearly state their name and city of residence. 
   

7. STAFF PRESENTATION 7:10 p.m.
 a. Discussion on Seamless Transit on Aurora 
   

8. PUBLIC HEARING Quasi-Judicial Public Hearing 8:15 p.m.
 1. Midvale Street Vacation  

  a. Staff Overview and Presentation of Preliminary Staff Recommendation  

  b. Questions by the Commission to Staff  

  c. Public Testimony or Comment   

  d. Presentation of Final Staff Recommendation  

  e. Final Questions by the Commission and Commission Deliberation  

  f. Closure of the Public Hearing  

  g. Vote by Commission to Recommend Approval or Denial or Modification   
   

9. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS 8:55 p.m.
   

10. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 9:00 p.m.
   

11. NEW BUSINESS 9:01 p.m.
 a. 2008 Comprehensive Plan Amendment Docket  
   

12. ANNOUNCEMENTS 9:28 p.m.
   

13. AGENDA FOR February 21, 2008 9:29 p.m.
 Public Hearing cont.: Housing Density in CB Zones 

Public Hearing: Hart Rezone Request, 17562 12th Ave NE, #201680 
Other: Review of Bylaws and Hearing Rules & SE Shoreline Subarea Plan Update 

 

   

14. ADJOURNMENT  9:30 p.m.
   

The Planning Commission meeting is wheelchair accessible. Any person requiring a disability accommodation should contact 
the City Clerk’s Office at 546-8919 in advance for more information. For TTY telephone service call 546-0457. For up-to-date 
information on future agendas call 546-2190. 
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DRAFT 
These Minutes Subject to 

February 7th Approval 
 
 

CITY OF SHORELINE 
 

SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION 
SUMMARY MINUTES OF SPECIAL MEETING 

 
January 17, 2008    Shoreline Conference Center 
7:00 P.M.     Mt. Rainier Room 
 
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT STAFF PRESENT 

Joe Tovar, Director, Planning & Development Services 
Steve Cohn, Senior Planner, Planning & Development Services 
Steve Szafran, Associate Planner, Planning & Development Services 
David Levitan, Associate Planner, Planning & Development Services 
Flannary Collins, City Attorney 
Jessica Simulcik Smith, Planning Commission Clerk 
 

Chair Piro 
Commissioner Broili 
Commissioner Phisuthikul 
Commissioner McClelland 
Commissioner Harris 
Commissioner Hall  
Commissioner Pyle 
 
COMMISSIONERS ABSENT 
Vice Chair Kuboi 
Commissioner Wagner 
 

 

CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chair Piro called the regular meeting of the Shoreline Planning Commission to order at 7:08 p.m.  He 
announced that Commission conducted an informal dinner meeting to review their work program.  In 
addition, they discussed items that were part of the Director’s Report.   
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Upon roll call by the Commission Clerk, the following Commissioners were present:  Chair Piro and 
Commissioners Broili, Phisuthikul, McClelland, Harris, Hall and Pyle.  Vice Chair Kuboi and 
Commissioner Wagner were excused.  Commissioner Hall left the meeting at 8:00 p.m. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
The agenda was approved as presented.   
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
The minutes of January 3, 2008 minutes were approved as corrected.  Chair Piro announced that the City 
Council has started their review of the Planning Commission’s recommendation related to the 
Ridgecrest Commercial Neighborhood zoning.   
 
GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Les Nelson, Shoreline, questioned the City’s plan for doing the 2008 Comprehensive Plan amendments.  
He reminded the Commission that the amendments must be packaged into a once-a-year amendment 
process that includes extensive public involvement.  He pointed out there was only one Comprehensive 
Plan amendment in 2007.  He said that although he has studied the State’s Growth Management Act, he 
is unclear about the Comprehensive Plan amendment process.  He suggested there are so many changes 
being considered at this time that it is difficult for the public to keep track of what is going on.  
 
Chair Piro explained that the Growth Management Act requires Comprehensive Plan updates every 
seven years, and limits amendments to not more than once a year.  The City would be required to update 
their Comprehensive Plan in 2011.  However, the Planning Commission is in the process of preparing a 
Comprehensive Plan amendment docket, and they plan to conduct an initial study session on this issue 
on February 7th.  Mr. Cohn added that the 2008 Comprehensive Plan amendment docket would not 
include any privately initiated amendments.  The Commission would review the docket list of 
amendments and then forward a recommendation to the City Council, who would be responsible for 
making the final decision.   
 
PUBLIC HEARING ON REZONE REQUEST FROM CATALINA COMPANY FOR 
PROPERTY LOCATED AT 14727 – 24549 32ND AVENUE NORTHEAST (FILE NUMBER 
201677) 
 
Chair Piro reviewed the rules and procedures for the quasi-judicial public hearing.  He swore in all those 
who wanted to provide testimony during the public hearing.  He reminded the Commissioners of the 
Appearance of Fairness Rules and invited them to disclose any discussions they might have had 
regarding the subject of the hearing outside of the hearing.  Commissioner Pyle disclosed that he has 
been involved in several community meetings regarding this particular area in Shoreline.  While he has 
not had any specific conversations about this application, he has been involved in conversations about 
the future of the area.  He indicated that none of his discussions have led him to make a decision on the 
subject application.  None of the other Commissioners disclosed ex parte communications, and no one in 
the audience voiced a concern, either.  Chair Piro opened the public hearing. 
 
Staff Overview and Presentation of Preliminary Staff Recommendation 
 
Mr. Szafran provided an overview of the proposed rezone application submitted by the Catalina 
Company.  The proposal is to change the current zoning of seven parcels from R-12 and R-18 to R-24 
for future development of the site.  Using the zoning map, Mr. Szafran identified the subject parcels and 
reviewed the current zoning of adjacent and surrounding properties.  He noted the five parcels north of 
147th Street have a Comprehensive Plan designation of High-Density Residential (HDR), and the two 
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parcels south of 147th Street have been designated as Mixed-Use (MU).  Properties to the west of 31st 
Avenue have been identified as part of the Briarcrest Special Study Area, and properties to the north 
have been designated as Low-Density Residential (LDR).  He provided pictures to illustrate the existing 
development in the surrounding area, which includes older single-family homes, duplexes, triplexes, 
apartment buildings, condominiums, and newer town homes.   There are also older commercial 
developments that front on Bothell Way.    
 
Mr. Szafran reviewed how the proposed application would meet the zoning criteria as follows: 
• Would increase the number of housing units. 
• Would increase the choice of housing options. 
• Would locate higher-density housing in an appropriate area directed by the Comprehensive Plan. 
• Would locate higher-density housing adjacent to public transportation and major arterial streets. 
• Would be consistent with the HDR and MU goals and policies. 
• Would be consistent with the recent rezone request in the immediate area. 
• Bulk and size would be consistent with what current zoning allows.   

 
Mr. Szafran reviewed that the proposed application would comply with Comprehensive Plan Land Use 
(LU) Policies.  He referred to LU14 and pointed out that the parcel’s current HDR designation, which is 
consistent with R-18 through R-48 zoning, would create a transition between higher-intensity uses and 
lower-intensity uses.  He also referred to the LU12, which states that appropriate zoning for the 
Medium-Density Residential (MDR) designation would be R-8 and R-12.  He summarized that even 
though the applicant’s parcels are currently zoned R-18 and R-12, they are actually identified in the 
Comprehensive Plan as HDR.   
 
Next, Mr. Szafran reviewed the following public comments that were received regarding the 
application:   
• The high water table in the area was voiced as a concern.  The applicant conducted preliminary 

soils tests on the subject property, and no water was found. 
• Concern was raised about cut-through traffic in the immediate area, but actual traffic counts done 

by the City’s Traffic Engineer identified a decrease in traffic since improvements were completed 
on Bothell Way.   

• Concern was voiced about town homes being constructed next to single-family residential homes.  
The Development Code has standards to lessen the impact, but current zoning would already allow 
the properties to be redeveloped with town home type development. 

• It was suggested there is no community vision for the neighborhood.  The Comprehensive Plan 
identifies the subject property as HDR and MU, which staff considers being the vision for the area.   

 
Mr. Szafran advised that staff’s preliminary recommendation is approval of the proposed R-24 zoning.  
 
Applicant Testimony 
 
Scott Solberg said he was present to represent the Catalina Company, as well as other property owners 
in the area who have been involved in the rezone request.  He reviewed how the proposed application 
would meet the following rezone criteria.   
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• The rezone must be consistent with the Comprehensive Plan Land Use Goals.  Mr. Solberg 
explained that the proposed rezone application would be consistent with the Comprehensive Plan 
because: 
o The Comprehensive Plan Land Use Map identifies five of the parcels as HDR and two as MU.  
o The proposed zoning is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan Land Use Map.   
o It would create an environment for diverse and creative development. 
o It would encourage quality housing for future residents. 
o It would reduce sprawl through the efficient use of land. 
o It would allow the City to effectively manage surface and storm water.   

 
• The rezone must positively affect the public health, safety or general welfare.  Mr. Solberg 

advised that the proposed rezone would positively impact on the public health, safety and general 
welfare by: 
o Promoting the redevelopment of the aging housing inventory. 
o Encouraging construction of new affordable, clean, quiet, energy-efficient town homes. 
o Improving infrastructure and public landscape. 
o Complementing and encouraging the improvement of immediate neighboring properties through 

example. 
o Improving the right-of-way through development. 
o Improving storm and surface water through engineering and natural alternatives. 
o Improving the quality of life through positive growth. 

 
• The rezone must be warranted to achieve consistency with the Comprehensive Plan.  Mr. 

Solberg pointed out that the proposed rezone would be warranted because it: 
o Provides higher density development near areas of employment and public transportation. 
o Makes it economically feasible to use the subject parcels as intended. 
o Provides an opportunity to construct smaller, more affordable homes. 
o Allows development to be consistent with other neighboring sites that have recently been rezoned. 
o Allows development to be consistent with SMC 20.40.030.C. 

 
• The rezone must not be detrimental to neighboring properties.  Mr. Solberg emphasized that the 

proposed rezone would actually improve the neighborhood character and increase neighboring 
property values.   

 
• The rezone must have merit and value to the community.  Mr. Solberg explained that the proposed 

rezone would provide merit and value to the community by: 
o Providing an opportunity to begin the necessary steps to improve a neighborhood that is currently 

in decline. 
o Providing examples to illustrate what is and what could be.   

 
Mr. Solberg provided a picture of a development located on property that was rezoned from R-12 to R-
24 in 2006.  He referred to SMC 20.40.030.C, which states that the purpose of the HDR (R-18, R-24, R-
36 and R-48) zones is to provide a mixture of predominantly apartment and town home dwelling units 
and other compatible uses.   
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Mr. Solberg also provided examples of the type of development that could occur on the site if the zoning 
were to remain R-12.  He noted that all of the subject sites are nearly the same size at 8,460 square feet, 
which would yield 2.33 units per site.  Because the City does not allow developers to round up, the only 
option would be to construct one house directly behind the existing one.  This would result in piecemeal 
development that would be undesirable and economically unfeasible.  The same would be true if the site 
were zoned R-18, which would allow 3.48 units per site.  It would still not be economically feasible to 
remove the existing house, and people would not likely purchase a new unit behind an old house.  
Therefore, it is likely all properties would remain transient.   
 
Next, Mr. Solberg provided an example of the type of density that could be developed if the site were 
rezoned to R-24, which would allow 4.66 units per site and offer the ability to round up to five units per 
site.  The result of the rezone would be the removal of the older, non-energy-efficient, obsolete housing 
to make way for new sustainable housing.  In addition, the new town homes would be affordable in 
comparison to the cost of the existing housing.   
 
Mr. Solberg provided a graph to illustrate the differences between R-12, R-18 and R-24 zoning.  He 
explained that R-18 and R-24 zones allow a maximum impervious surface coverage of 85%, and the R-
12 zone would allow 75% lot coverage.  The maximum building coverage allowed would be 70% for R-
24 zoning, 60% for R-18 zoning, and 55% for R-12 zoning.  The base height would be the same for all 
three zones.  Therefore, all R-12 zones that abut R-24 zones allow the ability to develop to the same 
height as allowed in an R-24 zone.   
 
Mr. Solberg pointed out that currently on the west side of the street from 145th Street to 149th Street, 
about 70% of the units are rentals and 30% are owner-occupied.  On the east side of the street there are 
slightly more rentals.  He provided graphs to illustrate the current property uses and current zoning on 
32nd Avenue Northeast.   
 
Mr. Solberg reported that several neighborhood meetings were conducted by the applicant, and the 
majority of the property owners along 32nd Avenue indicated their support of the increase in density 
from R-12 and R-18 to R-24.  The rezone would make it economically feasible to improve all of the 
under developed properties in the area.  He described the benefits of gentrification as follows: 
• Reduction in crime and code violations. 
• Reduction in the inventory of under developed land. 
• Reduction in the inventory of economically obsolete housing. 
• Increase in home ownership. 
• Increase in sustainable housing. 
• Increase in economically and environmentally efficient housing. 

 
He further described the anticipated results of redevelopment as follows: 
• Safer streets for children, pedestrians and cyclists. 
• New sidewalks, curbs and gutters. 
• New green ways and street trees. 
• New energy efficient housing. 
• Increase in off-street parking spaces. 
• Better management of stormwater and surface waters. 
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• Improved visual streetscapes.   
 
Mr. Solberg provided a satellite overview of the neighborhood, and specifically identified the areas 
where traffic counts were conducted at the behest of the City.  He reported that, mostly due to mitigation 
that has already occurred along Bothell Way, the traffic counts identify a negative traffic impact 
associated with the proposed rezone.   
 
Questions of the Applicant and Staff 
 
Commissioner Hall pointed out that the chart on Page 40 of the staff report identifies an 80% maximum 
impervious surface coverage for R-18 zones, yet the applicant indicated the R-18 zone has an 85% 
impervious surface coverage requirement.  Mr. Szafran answered the correct number if 80%.   
 
Commissioner Broili asked the applicant to share his thoughts about what constitutes affordable 
housing.  Mr. Solberg said he has researched median houses for King County, as well as the residences 
within the pocket of 30th Avenue between 145th and 149th Streets and Bothell Way that have sold within 
the past two to four years.  It is his belief that the existing homes seem to be selling for more than the 
proposed town homes and the town homes that were recently completed off of 145th Street and 31st 
Avenue.   
 
Commissioner McClelland questioned where the displaced residents would go.  Mr. Solberg said most 
of the people he has talked to, including the applicants, plan on moving out of the neighborhood.  
Through his research, he has found that the existing single-family homes have more land than house.  
Therefore, they are more valuable regardless of the structure that’s on them.  He advised that he has data 
from a real estate broker that supports his comment that single-family homes with development potential 
in the neighborhood are selling in the $400,000 range.  The brand new town homes in the area that have 
more square footage and are energy efficient are selling for $379,000.  He said he estimates that the new 
units developed on the subject properties would probably sell for about $350,000 compared to the cost 
of the dilapidated existing home (about $400,000) that would require significant repair and maintenance.   
 
Commissioner McClelland asked if Mr. Solberg is assembling the land himself.  He said he does not 
own the parcel that is furthest to the north, nor the parcels to the south.  The additional properties were 
added to the rezone application later during neighborhood meetings.   
 
Diana Herbst, Shoreline, requested the applicant clarify his statement that there would be no negative 
traffic impact if the property were built out in its entirety.  Mr. Solberg clarified that the traffic engineer 
compared the existing traffic situation to data that was collected by the City prior to the improvements 
on Bothell Way, and then estimated the impact associated with the proposed new development.  Mr. 
Cohn added that while more units in the neighborhood would increase traffic, the traffic analysis 
suggests there would be less traffic in the future than there was two years ago before the change to 
Bothell Way was made.   
 
 
 
Public Testimony or Comment 

Page 8



DRAFT 
Shoreline Planning Commission Minutes 

January 17, 2008   Page 7 

 
Dennis Lee, Shoreline, said he has been appointed to represent the Briarcrest Neighborhood 
Association.  He said he met with Mr. Solberg who indicated a desire to work with neighborhood.  
However, there are no tools in the City’s Development Code that would allow this to occur.  He recalled 
that the current zoning and Comprehensive Plan land use designation for the subject property was 
inherited from King County before Shoreline was incorporated.  Because there is no neighborhood plan 
in place for this area, owners have speculatively purchased properties that have become so rundown that 
the citizens in the neighborhood are glad when they are redeveloped into something else.  He cautioned 
that just because a neighborhood is run down does not mean a developer has to fix the problem.  The 
neighborhood can do this for themselves by utilizing a neighborhood subarea plan concept.  He noted 
the market is moving towards more affordable housing, and condominiums and town homes are more 
affordable.  However, they are not real property.  They are partnerships between people about common 
land and over a given length of time they can become quite volatile in the market.  Real property, 
meaning a duplex with a zero lot line or small houses on small lots, has never gone down in value, even 
when the larger houses were not sellable.   
 
Mr. Lee pointed out that the real traffic problem is not within the neighborhood, but the access to and 
from the neighborhood.  Lake City Way and 145th Street provide nearly the only access to the subject 
properties, except for an easement on the church property.  He said he suspects there will be traffic 
problems in the future.   
 
Mr. Lee pointed out that drainage is also a problem in the neighborhood, although perhaps not on the 
subject property.  He noted that a perc test does not identify where the water goes.  He suggested further 
study must be done to identify the current drainage situation on the subject property.  In addition, 
neighbors are concerned about the impact a three-story building would have on their neighborhood.  
They are also concerned about the parking requirements.  He summarized that a neighborhood plan 
could resolve many of these concerns.   
 
Elaine Solberg, Shoreline, said she is a real estate broker.  She expressed her belief that the homes her 
husband builds are beautiful and energy efficient.  She said they have a vested interest in the community 
and would like to improve the area and develop more affordable housing.  She submitted a comparable 
market analysis showing that many of the homes in the Briarcrest Neighborhood that have sold within 
the last few years were built in the 1940’s and 1950’s.  The analysis was identified as Exhibit 1.  Ms. 
Solberg said their intent is to replace the existing dilapidated homes with new units that attract families 
to the neighborhood.  She said she is in favor of the proposed rezone.  She corrected Mr. Lee’s remark 
by clarifying that their town home development would not become shared property.  Each individual 
owner would own everything within their space, and there would be no shared property.   
 
Russel Pearson, Shoreline, said he has no vested interest in the proposed rezone application.  However, 
he has been trying for years to get the neighborhood cleaned up, but he has experienced very little 
success or support from others in the area.  He said he supports Mr. Solberg’s proposal to improve the 
neighborhood.  He expressed disappointment that none of the people who are opposed to the rezone 
have every helped him pick up garbage and clean up the streets in the neighborhood.  While he doesn’t 
want to sell his home and move away, he is tired of the dilapidated properties that surround him.  He 
suggested that if people care about the neighborhood, they should have done something years ago.  Now 
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it is too late.  None of the property owners live on the 32nd Avenue; the units are all being used as 
rentals.  He summarized that the proposed rezone would accommodate development that would clean up 
the neighborhood, stop the crime, etc.  The development would provide sufficient parking so cars are 
not spilling out all over the street.     
 
Commissioner Hall left the meeting at 8:00 p.m. 
 
Jennifer Kriebel, Shoreline, said she purchased her home about five years ago with the understanding 
that the subject property would eventually be converted into a high-density residential area.  She said 
that while she has taken pride in ownership and has cared for her home, the area has gone down hill.  
She pointed out that, other than the applicants, no one lives on 32nd Avenue.  She suggested the residents 
recognize the neighborhood for what it is. Directly across the street from her home is a fourplex, a 24 
plus unit apartment building, and multiple rentals.  The unit across the street from her is currently 
occupied by six to eight people with five cars.  They double park and no one on the property takes care 
of the garbage.  The City does not respond when there are problems.  In addition, multiple billboards are 
located above the apartment buildings, as well as abandoned cars and a recreational vehicle.  She 
summarized that development of the subject properties would increase and improve the area.  If people 
are concerned about the infrastructure, they should recognize the developer would be required to pay for 
curbs, sidewalks, gutters, improved lighting, etc.  These are improvements that cannot be funded by the 
City budget.   
 
Kevin Dwinelle, Shoreline, said he lives in and owns the fourplex that is located on 32nd Avenue.  He 
said he is not interested in changing his property, but he wants to support his neighbors in an effort to 
clean up the neighborhood.  He said he has spent time over the past years renovating his fourplex unit, 
and he has received numerous compliments.  But he can only do so much.  The only way to improve the 
rest of the neighborhood is to allow developers to make changes.  He said he supports the proposed 
rezone application and believes it would result in the necessary improvements.  He noted that 32nd 
Avenue is located within an urban environment that needs multi-family housing opportunities.   
 
At the request of Commissioner Pyle, Mr. Dwinelle clarified that his property is located at the corner on 
147th Street.  Commissioner Pyle noted that Mr. Dwinelle’s property fronts on a non-passable street.  He 
asked Mr. Dwinelle if he or neighboring property owners have ever considered approaching the City 
with a street vacation request that would allow the property to be granted back to the property it 
originally came from.  Mr. Dwinelle said he did not even know this was an option, but he noted the 
street is used frequently by pedestrians.   
 
Les Nelson, Shoreline, said he assumes the rezone would be accomplished as part of a Comprehensive 
Plan amendment.  He expressed his belief that it would be appropriate to delay the Comprehensive Plan 
amendment for the subject properties until the special study area work has been completed.  He 
suggested that perhaps people are most concerned that there is no plan or clear direction for the future of 
the neighborhood.  Commissioner McClelland clarified that no Comprehensive Plan amendment would 
be required to implement the proposed rezone.  The rezone would bring the zoning on the properties into 
compliance with the Comprehensive Plans current land use designation for the sites.   
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Mr. Cohn reported that the area north of 145th Street from Bothell Way to 15th Avenue would be part of 
the Southeast Shoreline Subarea Plan, which would occur over the next year.  Staff anticipates public 
meetings within the next few months, with the formation of a citizens’ advisory committee who would 
work throughout the summer to develop a plan for the special study area.   However, the subject 
properties, though they are in the Subarea Plan boundaries, are not in the special study area.  The subject 
properties have already been identified in the Comprehensive Plan as MU and HDR.   While it is 
conceivable that one outcome of the subarea plan would be to re-designate the subject properties, the 
rezone criteria requires the Commission to consider the current Comprehensive Plan designation, and 
not what the designation might be changed to in the future.  
 
Matthew Gallagher, Lake Forest Park, said he represents the developer of the property two parcels to 
the south of the southernmost part of the subject property.  He voiced his strong support for the rezone 
application.  He expressed his belief that the properties along 32nd Avenue have the potential to be 
redeveloped to become a buffer to the Briarcrest Neighborhood.  The proposed rezone would meet the 
Comprehensive Plan’s goal for high density residential development by providing a variety of housing 
opportunities.  He referred to the development that was completed 2½ years ago at 14513 – 32nd 
Avenue, as well as the vacant parcel for which development plans have already been submitted to the 
City.  He said there have not been any water table issues on either of these properties.   
 
Dennis Bruce, Shoreline, licensed geotechnical professional engineer, said he was asked by the 
applicant to conduct a preliminary soils and drainage study for the subject properties.  He referred to the 
report he prepared in September of 2007.  He explained that test pits found extremely dense native 
sands, but no ground water.  He explained that while new developments must comply with a lot of 
expensive and rigorous drainage requirements, the older homes are allowed to simply dump their storm 
water onto the ground.  He concluded there are no geotechnical or drainage issues that would preclude 
the applicant’s proposed project, and specific additional studies would be required once the plans are 
formalized.   
 
Commissioner Broili asked if Mr. Bruce is familiar with low-impact development practices.  If so, he 
asked if the subject property would be appropriate for low-impact development projects.  Mr. Bruce said 
he is familiar with low-impact development practices such as infiltration, etc.  He said the sandy soil on 
the property would accommodate a very high infiltration rate.  However, this type of concept would 
have to be considered in conjunction with the total picture.   
 
Commissioner Pyle asked Mr. Bruce if he is a licensed engineer or licensed geologist.  Mr. Bruce said 
he is a PE, with a practice in geotechnical specialty.   
 
Bud Bennion, Shoreline, said he lives in the area identified in the Comprehensive Plan as special study 
area, just two blocks away from the subject properties.  He emphasized there is a water problem in his 
area, and he questioned how the situation would be impacted by development on the subject properties.  
Mr. Cohn invited Mr. Bennion to provide information to the City’s stormwater personnel so they could 
research his situation.  Mr. Szafran recalled that during the significant flood event that occurred in 
December of 2007, he checked with the City’s Surface Water Department and learned that only one 
complaint was filed related to property on the west side of 30th Avenue.    
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Erik Spicer, Shoreline, said he is also one of the applicants and lives at 14549 – 32nd Avenue.  He 
recalled that the big floods that occurred in December did not impact his property.  He said he has no 
plans for developing a fourplex on his property.  He has one of only two owner-occupied houses on the 
entire street.  He said he supports the rezone so that the neighborhood could be improved.   
 
Commissioner McClelland said she was under the impression that all applicants were working together 
to rezone and then redevelop the property.  Now she is hearing there are multiple applicants requesting 
rezones for their individual lots, but there is no proposal for wholesale redevelopment of the properties.  
Chair Piro clarified that Mr. Solberg, the lead application for the rezone, owns three of the seven 
parcels, and he is planning to redevelop his properties.  The other four property owners are parties to the 
rezone and their properties have been included in the application.  Commissioner McClelland clarified 
that, regardless of whether or not Mr. Spicer has plans to redevelop his property now, he would have the 
ability to construct a duplex on the site if the rezone is approved as proposed.   
 
Commissioner Pyle emphasized that the application is for a non-project rezone.  No development 
proposal has been attached to the proposed action.  He noted the City no longer conditions rezones, so 
the Commission could not adjust the zone.  They must either recommend approval of the proposed R-24 
zoning or not.  Mr. Cohn clarified that the Commission could modify the rezone by suggesting a 
different density, but they could not place conditions on the rezone.  Commissioner Pyle summarized 
that the Commission must take action on the non-project rezone application and the potential outcome 
that could be built on the site as a result.   
 
Monica Anderson, Shoreline, expressed her belief that the neighborhood is not beautiful right now.  
She said she owns the house at the corner of 32nd Avenue and 147th Street.  She lived there for a while 
herself, but was too embarrassed to have her friends visit because she had to call police almost everyday 
about cars that were dumped across the street from her.  The neighborhood will never be a nice 
residential neighborhood as long as there is a huge parking lot.  She said she has a difficult time renting 
her home.  Her 4-bedroom home should rent for about $1,600, but she has only been able to charge 
$1,100.  She expressed her belief that if the property were rezoned and redeveloped, the street could 
become a nice, residential street.   
 
Diana Herbst, Shoreline, said she lives on 30th Avenue.  She disputed comments that the neighborhood 
was never nice.  She emphasized that the neighborhood is much more than just 32nd Avenue.  The other 
streets are nice and beautiful and animals and birds often visit.  The houses on her street were built in 
the 1960’s, and surface water has been a problem in the past.  She expressed her belief that redeveloping 
32nd Avenue without a comprehensive overview could negatively impact and influence the future sub 
area plan.   
 
LaNita Wacker, Shoreline, clarified an earlier statement by saying that the Comprehensive Plan of 
Shoreline was not inherited from King County.  She said she ran for City Council in 1995 and 
participated with other citizens in many public hearings to create and adopt a new Comprehensive Plan 
for the City, which reflects the citizens’ wishes, as well as the growth and vision associated with the 
Growth Management Act.  She clarified that the zoning map was inherited from King County and has 
not been brought into compliance with the Comprehensive Plan.  The current proposal for R-24 zoning 
is a simple request to make the zoning fit the Comprehensive Plan that was adopted by the citizens of 
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the City.  She expressed her belief that the request is reasonable.  The residences in the general vicinity 
of the subject properties have, in many instances, reached functional obsolescence.  They are two-
bedroom, single-bathroom homes with old wiring and plumbing.  They are ready for redevelopment 
since the value of the property lies in the land.  The applicant has talked about utilizing green and 
sustainable concepts, etc.  All of this would result in revitalization for the City.  There are many areas in 
the City that have functionally obsolete housing.  She urged the Commission to keep in mind that young 
families will not likely purchase homes that are functionally obsolete and require $50,000 to $100,000 
worth of repairs in order to make them livable.   
 
A member of the audience asked Ms. Wacker to identify the obsolete homes she referenced in her 
statement.  Ms. Wacker answered that houses built in the 1960’s and prior have single-pane windows, 
and because they are mostly rental homes, it is likely they also have old wiring, heating systems, etc.   
 
Claire Snyder, Shoreline, said she lives in the home at 14723, and they were once the owners of the 
property.  While they try to keep the property up, most of the other neighbors do not.  She said she is in 
favor of the proposed rezone.   
 
Jennifer Kriebel, Shoreline, said her home was built in the 1940’s, and the plumbing and wiring is 
very outdated.  Most people cannot afford to purchase homes in the area, and still have enough money to 
do the necessary repairs to make the homes livable and functional.   
 
Cecilia Navaluna, Shoreline, said she owns at house at 14545 – 32nd Avenue.  She said she supports 
the rezone application.  She agreed with Ms. Anderson and said that even if she improved her home, it 
would still be difficult to find a good renter.  If the rezone application is approved, she plans to demolish 
the home and possibly redevelop the property with a fourplex.  Commissioner Broili asked if Ms. 
Navaluna is one of the applicants for the proposed rezone.  Ms. Navaluna answered she is not.  She said 
if she had been invited to participate in the rezone application, she would have done so.   
 
Elaine Solberg inquired if Ms. Navaluna has been able to charge a rent that covers the payment on her 
home.  Ms. Navaluna answered that she has owned the house since 1999 and has had four different 
tenants.  The house has been vacant for about 1/3 of the time.  Not only did she not get the monthly rent, 
but she has not been able to charge a high enough rent to cover the cost of the payments.  However, they 
kept the property because of the land’s value.   
 
Presentation of Final Staff Recommendation 
 
Mr. Cohn summarized that staff believes the Staff Report addresses the concerns raised by the public.  
Staff continues to support their original recommendation to approve the rezone application as presented.  
He said Mr. Lee makes a good point that merely because the neighborhood is run down isn’t a reason to 
change the zoning.  However, that’s not what the Staff Report suggests.  The Staff Report points out the 
neighborhood is designated for High Density Residential, which means it is envisioned for higher 
density assuming issues such as traffic, drainage, etc. can be addressed.  He referred to the Staff Report 
which provides evidence that these are not issues of concern for the proposed rezone.   
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Mr. Cohn recalled that a member of the public also suggested that the rezone could become an issue of 
precedent for the special study area.  However, staff does not believe this would be the case.  The 
special study area would stand on its own.  The subject properties have already been identified in the 
Comprehensive Plan as High-Density Residential.    
 
Final Questions by the Commission 
 
Commissioner Pyle clarified that Mr. Lee did not appear to contest whether or not high-density zoning 
would be appropriate for the subject properties.  He simply had a concern over the tools available in the 
Development Code with regards to the form of development that could occur on the site.  He said he 
hears this concern often.  He expressed his fear that patches of development could occur in the area that 
could make it impossible to realize the vision established through the study.  He suggested that if they 
could align the timing right, they might even see the site targeted for R-48 or something similar to what 
is being considered for the Ridgecrest Neighborhood.  On the other hand, Commissioner Pyle expressed 
his belief that the application meets all the rezone criteria, as well as the Comprehensive Plan’s vision of 
high density.     
 
Commissioner Broili agreed with Mr. Lee about the form of development, and he has spoken often 
about the need to move forward rapidly to amend the Development Code to be more stringent in that 
regard.   However, that is not the issue before the Commission at this time.  The Commission must 
consider the rezone application, which is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.  He said he sees no 
reason to recommend denial of the application.   
 
Commissioner McClelland recalled that when just one of the properties came before the Commission 
previously for a possible rezone, the Commission indicated it would not be appropriate to rezone just 
one lot.  She expressed her belief that the effect of the current rezone proposal would be similar to the 
rezone proposal that was previously considered.  Unless all the properties are aggregated, future 
development would be limited.  She suggested there might be an opportunity to implement a form-based 
zoning concept similar to what was done for the Ridgecrest Neighborhood so the City could address the 
whole neighborhood at the same time.  She said she is not confident the proposed rezone application 
implements the vision of the Comprehensive Plan.   
 
Mr. Cohn agreed that redevelopment on the subject properties would not take place all at the same time, 
and this would also be true if a form-based zoning concept were implemented.  He recalled that when a 
rezone proposal was submitted for just the one property, the Commission expressed a desire for staff to 
look at the area more cohesively and include more parcels.  The current proposal includes seven parcels 
that would be rezoned to R-24.  The intent is that, at some point in the future, the rezone action would 
set a very precise number for development on 32nd Avenue.   
 
Commissioner McClelland questioned if there is a way to get all property owners together to create a 
neighborhood development plan.  Although the City cannot require a subarea plan at this time, perhaps 
they could facilitate the use of the concept for the subject properties, as well.   
 
Commissioner Broili asked if any attempt has been made to include other property owners as part of the 
rezone application.  Mr. Cohn said it is too late to add additional properties to the application.  The 
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hearing was advertised as a rezone proposal for just the seven properties identified on the application.  
However, the City could advise other property owners along the street to join together in an effort to 
rezone the remainder of the street.  The City should not place themselves in the position of approaching 
property owners, but this could be one option discussed as part of the Southeast Shoreline Subarea 
Planning Process.  Commissioner Broili encouraged staff to invite future applicants to reach out to 
adjoining property owners.  Mr. Szafran said the applicant did make an effort to contact property owners 
along the street.    
 
Mr. Solberg explained how he inherited the responsibility of being the lead applicant.  He emphasized 
that, at that point, the City’s notice of meeting and procedure had already been started.  If there had been 
an opportunity to include other neighbors, he would have done so.   
 
Mr. Solberg referred to Commissioner McClelland’s concern and indicated he intends to redevelop his 
properties one at a time, and the other applicants would likely follow in the future.  He said he would be 
willing to participate in the Southeast Shoreline Subarea Plan, and within one year they could end up 
with designations that oversee the entire neighborhood.  If the subarea plan results in a legislative rezone 
of adjacent properties, the zoning of the subject properties would be taken into consideration.  The end 
result would likely be in harmony with the neighborhood’s vision.   
 
Commissioner Harris agreed with Mr. Solberg that in the development community, it takes a “pioneer” 
to plant the seed of redevelopment, and then others follow.  However, unless the City initiates a rezone 
process, it is customary for a property owner to do so.  He summarized Mr. Solberg’s comment that R-
12 and R-18 zoning would result in an additional unit behind the existing unit.  He noted that an R-24 
zoning designation would allow at least five units per site, which would eliminate this type of situation 
and make it economically feasible to demolish the existing structures and redevelop with more uniform 
zoning along the street.   
 
Ms. Solberg indicated that she and her husband would redevelop their property regardless of whether or 
not the rezone is approved.  They cannot afford to keep supplementing the rent in order to make their 
monthly payments.  They would rather build nice fourplex units rather than piecemeal development.   
 
Commissioner McClelland questioned the worst that would happen if the applicants withdrew their 
application and reapplied for a rezone that included more properties.  Mr. Solberg asked if the 
Commission has the ability to waive the rezone fee to bring the same applicants in with more people on 
board.  He reiterated that the subarea plan would start within the next few months and would be in place 
before the street is significantly developed.  He expressed his belief that the subarea plan would likely 
identify the property the same as what they are asking for now.  The applicants are asking for a jump on 
what is already to come.   
 
Chair Piro recalled that spot zoning was a key issue when the earlier rezone application was considered 
for just one of the properties.  The Commission agreed it would not be appropriate to deal with zoning 
on a parcel-by-parcel basis.  He said envisioned dealing with the zoning on 32nd Avenue on a block-by-
block basis, so the seven-parcel application does not really satisfy his concerns.  However, he has been 
swayed by the testimony not only from the applicants on 32nd Avenue, but other property owners as 
well, about the value of moving forward with the rezone application.  Since they are approaching their 
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work on the special study area, it might be appropriate to advance the rezone as a precursor, recognizing 
it does not satisfy all of the issues that were raised by the Commission a year ago.   
 
COMMISSIONER HARRIS MOVED THE COMMISSION RECOMMEND TO CITY 
COUNCIL APPROVAL OF STAFF’S RECOMMENDATION TO REZONE SEVEN PARCELS 
AT 32ND AVENUE NORTHEAST FROM R-12 AND R-18 TO R-24.  COMMISSIONER 
PHISUTHIKUL SECONDED THE MOTION.   
 
Commissioner Harris complimented Mr. Solberg for his well prepared presentation on behalf of the 
applicants.  He pointed out that the testimony provided by property owners surrounding the subject 
parcels has been mostly in favor of the rezone.  The rezone application meets the Comprehensive Plan 
Land Use Map zoning designations, as well.  Commissioner Broili stated his belief that the rezone 
application is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan and makes sense for the neighborhood.  He 
agreed with the comments provided earlier by Commissioner Harris.   
 
Commissioner Pyle agreed the proposal meets the rezone criteria and is a step in the right direction.  
However, he expressed concern about the Southeast Shoreline Subarea Plan effort that is getting 
underway, especially in light of a comment made earlier by staff that the subarea planning effort might 
be pushed back later in the agenda for the year.  Mr. Cohn said staff intends to start working with the 
public very soon.  Commissioner Pyle reminded staff that while the subject properties are not part of the 
special study area, they are directly related.  It is important to move ahead with the subarea planning 
effort as soon as possible.  Perhaps they should consider postponing future rezone applications until the 
subarea planning process has been completed.   
 
Closure of the Public Hearing and Commission Deliberation 
 
COMMISSIONER MCCLELLAND MOVED THE COMMISSION CLOSE THE PUBLIC 
HEARING FOR THE CATALINA COMPANY 32ND AVENUE NORTHEAST REZONE 
REQUEST.  COMMISSIONER BROILI SECONDED THE MOTION.  THE MOTION WAS 
APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY.   
 
Vote by Commission to Recommend Approval or Denial or Modification 
 
Commissioner McClelland suggested that as part of the Southeast Shoreline Subarea Plan, the City 
should consider opportunities for providing a gateway to the City near the intersection of 145th Street 
and 32nd Avenue.  They should look for opportunities to pull properties west of 32nd Avenue into the 
City of Shoreline as something they can enjoy and be proud of.   
 
THE MOTION TO RECOMMEND APPROVAL OF THE STAFF RECOMMENDATION WAS 
APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY.   

PUBLIC HEARING ON REVISED PROPOSAL FOR HOUSING DENSITY IN COMMUNITY 
BUSINESS (CB) ZONES 
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Chair Piro reviewed the rules and procedures for the Type L Legislative Public Hearing, then opened the 
hearing.   
 
Staff Overview and Presentation of Preliminary Staff Recommendation 
 
Mr. Cohn recalled that a proposal to allow additional housing density in CB zones was previously 
studied by the Commission in March and April of 2007.  After a joint City Council/Planning 
Commission discussion on October 8, 2007, the City Council decided to send the item back to the 
Commission for additional review.   
 
Mr. Cohn explained that the impetus behind the code revision was the realization that high-density 
residential development would not occur in CB zones because the current density limitation of 48 units 
per acre is too low a threshold to encourage residential development there.  Staff believes the situation 
still exists.  If the Development Code isn’t modified, it is unlikely that CB zoned areas near Aurora 
Avenue and Ballinger Way would redevelop with residential uses even though they are logical areas for 
this type of use because they are close to retail stores and good transit service.   
 
Mr. Cohn said the revised proposal would regulate density through height, bulk, setback and parking 
requirements rather than by an arbitrary density number.  The proposed amendment would affect all CB 
zoned properties that are located: 
• Within the Town Center Area or along Ballinger Way.   
• At least 90 feet from single-family zoned properties.   
• Within a 10 to 15-minute walk from Aurora Avenue North or Ballinger Way.   

 
Mr. Cohn provided a map to illustrate the areas that would be affected by the proposal.  Because the 
proposed changes would only apply to two specific areas, Mr. Cohn said staff believes they meet the 
intent of focusing increased residential densities in those areas with infrastructure to serve it.  In 
addition, single-family zoned properties would be protected.   
 
Questions by the Commission to Staff 
 
Commissioner Pyle questioned how the areas would be measured.  Mr. Cohn said his understanding is 
the areas would be measured the same way as the moratorium was measured: from the edge of the legal 
tax parcel boundary.  Commissioner Pyle asked if the City’s right-of-way is actually zoned.  Mr. Cohn 
answered that, in most cases, the City’s right-of-way is not zoned, but some pieces of the trail are zoned.  
Commissioner Pyle referred to Bellevue’s transition areas, which are measured from the edge of the 
zone rather than the edge of the property boundary.  Mr. Cohn said in most cases, the zone only goes to 
the property boundary, and not to the middle of the right-of-way.  Commissioner Pyle asked if a 
property would have to be located entirely within the green boundary in order to be eligible for the 
modified zoning.  Mr. Cohn answered affirmatively.   
 
Commissioner McClelland requested a map to identify the properties on Ballinger Way that would be 
eligible for the modified zoning.  Mr. Cohn clarified that all properties that are adjacent to Ballinger 
Way would be eligible, and maps of Ballinger Way were included in the packet.   
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Public Testimony or Comment 
 
Michelle Moyes, Shoreline, said she owns residential property in the area known as the Westminster 
Triangle, which would be very much impacted by the proposed new density.  She asked the Commission 
to consider changing the eligibility criteria to be more than 90 feet away from the residential homes.  
Perhaps a better number would be 120 feet.  She encouraged them to walk through the areas in question.   
 
Mr. Cohn responded that the proposal would not apply to properties in or near the Westminster Triangle, 
It would only apply to the area on Aurora Avenue North that is located north of 170th Street.  It would 
not apply to properties south of 170th Street.   
 
LaNita Wacker, Shoreline, indicated her support for the proposal with some modifications.  She 
emphasized that the proposal does not constitute a rezone.  It is related to CB zoning that currently 
exists in the Comprehensive Plan.  Utilization of the cubic space of the building would be up to the 
developer.  She suggested that to avoid losing valuable commercial space to residential uses, it would be 
appropriate to require the first floor to be built to the commercial standards of the CB zone.  This would 
create the potential for a mixture of retail and residential uses.  Ms. Wacker disagreed with Ms. Moyes 
and suggested that 90 feet is too excessive.  She pointed out that commercial properties are very 
expensive, and a 90-foot setback requirement would deny property owners the full use of their property 
and could constitute a taking situation.  She expressed her belief that a 20-foot setback would be 
adequate.  There are many good reasons to allow more residential development in the CB zone.  
Allowing density to be located near transportation service is good.  Allowing the density to be 
controlled by development standards would also be appropriate.   
 
Chair Piro asked if staff considered the option of requiring commercial development on the first floor in 
the CB zone.  Mr. Cohn answered that staff did not consider this type of requirement.   
 
Commissioner McClelland pointed out that the CB zone allows for development right up to the property 
line, with no setback.  The 90-foot requirement means that the modified zoning would not be allowed 
within 90 feet of a single-family residential zone.  Mr. Cohn agreed, noting that if a property is closer 
than 90 feet of a single-family residential zone, the modified zoning could not be applied.   
 
Ms. Wacker expressed her concern that the bulk of a building in a CB zone would be the same whether 
it is next to a single-family home or Aurora Avenue North.  The proposed code amendment would not 
change the outward appearance of development in the CB zone so it would have absolutely no visual 
impact to any of the surrounding residential property owners.  However, the amendment would 
positively impact the City by creating the opportunity for more affordable housing.   
 
Commissioner Pyle agreed that the visual impacts of the change would be negligible, but the community 
has indicated they are not comfortable with the number of parking spaces required and the opportunity 
for increased density.  The community has expressed a desire for more control over these concerns.  Ms. 
Wacker expressed her belief that the controls are already in the Development Code and would be 
triggered by the traffic impacts.  She said one misconception is that the proposal would result in a 
significant change, but that is not the case. 
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John Behrens, Shoreline, suggested the map be made clearer by identifying which properties would be 
eligible for the proposed new zoning.  He agreed that the City could easily prepare a map that would 
identify all of the parcels that are entirely within the green polygon identified on the map.  Again, Mr. 
Behrens suggested the City clearly identify those properties that would be impacted by the change.  He 
expressed his belief that the City would change as a result of the proposed amendment to the CB zone.  
He said he is not comfortable the City has done enough study to identify all of the impacts associated 
with the change.  He noted that the properties lie within two very sensitive drainage areas, and there are 
already problems with flooding and stormwater runoff.  Mr. Szafran clarified that the proposal is a 
change to the City’s Development Code, not a rezone application.   
 
Jim Abbott, Shoreline, said he supports the proposed amendment to the Development Code.  He 
particularly agreed with the remarks provided by Ms. Wacker.  He provided a site plan and concept that 
was prepared by his architect, Marlin Gabbert, for a project located within the area that would be 
affected by the code amendment.  Regarding the parking concern, Mr. Abbot pointed out that if there is 
more housing and less commercial space, developments would require less parking and not more.  He 
expressed his belief that the proposed code amendment would benefit the few properties that are close to 
Aurora Avenue North and Ballinger Way, and it would also provide an opportunity for more housing in 
an area that is close to businesses and transit service.   
 
Les Nelson, Shoreline, expressed his belief that changing the definition of a zone is the same as 
changing the zoning.  It requires a Comprehensive Plan amendment that would be more properly 
addressed from a comprehensive standpoint.  He questioned why they should change the CB zone to be 
the same as the Regional Business (RB) zone just to meet the needs of a few developers.  He voiced 
concern that this could set a precedent for the same action to occur elsewhere in the City.  If they want 
to apply the RB zoning standards to properties along Aurora Avenue North and Ballinger Way, they 
should just change the zoning to RB rather than modify the CB zoning standards.  He suggested the 
Commission wait to make their recommendation until after issues surrounding the current moratorium 
have been resolved.   
 
Mr. Cohn explained that the Growth Management Act makes it clear that cities have the right to change 
the Development Code without changing the Comprehensive Plan.  The intent of the CB zone is to 
allow residential, commercial, and office development.  The Comprehensive Plan envisions that this 
area be a place for commercial and residential uses, which is consistent with CB zoning. 
 
Mr. Nelson pointed out that the Comprehensive Plan does not address any residential density above R-
48, so allowing unlimited density in the CB zone would be inconsistent with the Comprehensive Plan.  
The only way to make this change is through a Comprehensive Plan amendment to bring the code into 
conformance with the Comprehensive Plan.   
 
Commissioner Pyle suggested that Mr. Nelson may be confusing the Comprehensive Plan’s reference to 
R-12, R-18 and R-48 zones, which are specific zones in the City’s Development Code, as a limit on 
density, but that is not the case.  The Comprehensive Plan actually calls out a specific set of zoning 
controls, one of which is CB.  The proposed action would amend the CB zoning controls to eliminate 
the cap on density.   
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Mr. Cohn suggested the Commission continue the public hearing to allow those who have not had an 
opportunity to address the Commission to do so at a later date.  However, they should make it clear that 
those who have already had an opportunity to speak would not have another opportunity to speak.   
 
COMMISSIONER BROILI MOVED THAT THE LEGISLATIVE PUBLIC HEARING FOR 
HOUSING DENSITY IN THE COMMUNITY BUSINESS (CB) ZONE BE CONTINUED TO 
THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 21, 2008.  COMMISSIONER MCCLELLAND SECONDED THE 
MOTION.  THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 
REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS 
 
None of the Commissioners provided reports during this portion of the meeting.   
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
There was no unfinished business scheduled on the agenda.  
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business scheduled on the agenda.   
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
No announcements were made during this portion of the meeting.   
 
AGENDA FOR NEXT MEETING 
 
The Commissioners had no additional comments to make regarding the agenda for the next meeting.   
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
COMMISSIONER BROILI MOVED THAT THE MEETING BE ADJOURNED AT 10:10 P.M.  
COMMISSIONER PYLE SECONDED THE MOTION.  THE MOTION CARRIED 
UNANIMOUSLY.   
 
 
 
 
 
______________________________ ______________________________ 
Rocky Piro    Jessica Simulcik Smith 
Chair, Planning Commission  Clerk, Planning Commission 
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Memorandum 

DATE: January 30, 2008 
 
TO: Planning Commission 
  
FROM: Alicia McIntire, Aurora Corridor Planner  
 
RE: Draft Planning Commission Resolution Regarding Bus Rapid Transit 

Service on SR 99 
 
On September 19, 2007, the Planning Commission voted to transmit a resolution regarding 
bus rapid transit (BRT) service on SR 99 to the City Council. This resolution promotes a 
single, integrated continuous BRT system along the Aurora Avenue/State Route (SR) 99 
corridor.  
 
Currently, Community Transit and Metro are planning to provide BRT service on SR 99 in 
Snohomish and King Counties, respectively. These will be separate, independent services, 
with different operational procedures and the timeline for implementation of the services by 
each agency is different. Community Transit intends to begin BRT operation on SR 99 in 
December 2008, while Metro will not begin BRT service on Aurora until 2013. The City’s 
Comprehensive Plan currently contains policy language addressing this issue. Policy T24 
states “Work with all transit providers to support ‘seamless’ service into Shoreline across the 
county lines and through to major destinations”. 
 
At the February 7, 2008 Planning Commission, representatives from Metro, Community 
Transit and Sound Transit will be in attendance to discuss their roles as service providers on 
the corridor, future plans for service along SR 99 and answer questions from the Planning 
Commission. Staff believes that this dialogue will provide an opportunity for the Planning 
Commission to better understand the planning and implementation process of each transit 
provider for the BRT system and for the transit providers to better understand the transit 
needs of the City of Shoreline. Staff believes that this dialogue may also result in a resolution 
to the City Council that is supported by the Planning Commission as well as the transit 
providers.  
 
If you have specific questions for the transit providers, please submit them to me by 5:00 pm, 
Monday, February 4. You may email me at amcintire@ci.shoreline.wa.us.  
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RESOLUTION  NO. ____ 
  
 

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF SHORELINE, WASHINGTON, 
PROMOTING A SINGLE, INTEGRATED, CONTINUOUS BUS RAPID TRANSIT 
SYSTEM ALONG THE AURORA AVENUE/STATE ROUTE (SR) 99 CORRIDOR 
 
 WHEREAS, residents of the City of Shoreline patronize businesses all 
along the Aurora Avenue/SR 99 corridor, including businesses in King and 
Snohomish Counties and in the cities of Shoreline, Seattle, Edmonds, Mountlake 
Terrace, and Lynnwood; and 
 
 WHEREAS, businesses in the City of Shoreline serve customers in King 
and Snohomish Counties and in the cities of Shoreline, Seattle, Edmonds, Lake 
Forest Park, Mountlake Terrace, Lynnwood, and Woodway; and 
 

WHEREAS, high density residential developments are within walking 
distance of Aurora Avenue/SR 99 along the entire corridor from Seattle to Everett, 
including in the City of Shoreline; and 

 
WHEREAS, shops, restaurants and other businesses line the entire Aurora 

Avenue/SR 99 corridor from Seattle to Everett, including the City of Shoreline; and 
 
WHEREAS, large numbers of people cross the King-Snohomish County 

line on Aurora Avenue/SR 99 every day in both directions; and 
 

WHEREAS, making transit along the entire Aurora Avenue/SR 99 corridor 
faster and more convenient will increase transit ridership and decrease single 
occupant vehicle trips, thereby decreasing traffic congestion, decreasing pollution, 
and decreasing the region’s emissions of greenhouse gases that contribute to 
global warming; and 
 

WHEREAS, Bus Rapid Transit is a relatively new type of transit system in 
the region that offers the promise of faster and more frequent service on busy 
corridors; and 

 
WHEREAS, all residents and businesses located near Aurora Avenue/SR 

99 can benefit from a single, integrated, continuous Bus Rapid Transit line along 
the Aurora Avenue/SR 99 corridor; and 

 
WHEREAS, Community Transit has funding for and is planning a “Swift” 

Bus Rapid Transit line along the Aurora Avenue/SR 99 corridor between the City 
of Shoreline and the City of Everett, with a terminus at the Aurora Village Transit 
Center; and 
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 WHEREAS, Metro Transit has funding for and is planning a “RapidRide” 
Bus Rapid Transit line between the City of Shoreline and the City of Seattle with a 
terminus at the Aurora Village Transit Center; and 
 

WHEREAS, Sound Transit is also charged with providing express bus 
service in King, Snohomish, and Pierce counties; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the current plans for Community Transit and Metro Transit 
would require all passengers traveling past the Aurora Village Transit Center to 
transfer buses between the two different systems, creating a significant delay and 
inconvenience that will decrease ridership; and 
 
 WHEREAS, Community Transit and Metro Transit currently plan to use 
different types of buses and different types of bus stops/bus stations with different 
curb heights, which would make future integration of the two independent systems 
difficult; and 
 
 WHEREAS, Community Transit has generally focused on service within 
Snohomish County and Metro Transit has generally focused on service within King 
County, and this lack of integration across the county line leaves a gap in serving 
the residents and businesses in communities near the county line; and 
 
 WHEREAS, it should be possible for Community Transit, Metro Transit, and 
Sound Transit to work together to create a single integrated system that allows 
passengers to make continuous trips on bus rapid transit between any two points 
along the Aurora Avenue/SR 99 corridor between the cities of Everett and Seattle 
by resolving differences in system design, funding, and administration.  We 
explicitly ask that this be a single ride system; and 
 
 WHEREAS, such an integrated system would offer significantly greater 
benefits to the residents and businesses in the region than would be offered by 
two independent systems, giving the City of Shoreline a significant interest in an 
integrated system; and 
 
 WHEREAS, substantial funding for transit comes from taxpayers in the City 
of Shoreline, giving the City a financial interest in the efficiency of transit systems; 
 

WHEREAS, the Planning Commission recommends that the City Council 
consider adoption of the following resolution; 
  

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED: 
 
 The City of Shoreline City Council recommends that Community Transit, 
Metro Transit, and Sound Transit work together to create a single, integrated, 
continuous Bus Rapid Transit system along the Aurora Avenue/SR 99 corridor 
from Seattle to Everett.  These transit agencies are asked to provide service that 
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would allow customers to ride on a single bus along the corridor.  The Shoreline 
City Council also directs staff to contact adjacent communities along the corridor to 
engage them on this matter and any other measures to promote fast and 
convenient transit service for the benefit for both residents and businesses.  This 
resolution shall be distributed to the transit agencies, neighboring city councils and 
planning commissions, and state legislators whose districts include the SR 99 
corridor.  
 
  

ADOPTED BY THE CITY COUNCIL ON xxx. 
 
 
 
      __________________________________ 
      Mayor Robert L. Ransom 

        
 

ATTEST: 
 
 
     
Scott Passey 
City Clerk 
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Commission Meeting Date:   February 7, 2008        Agenda Item:  8.1  
              

 
PLANNING COMMISSION AGENDA ITEM 

CITY OF SHORELINE, WASHINGTON 
 

 
AGENDA TITLE:   Public Hearing for Proposed Street Vacation on Midvale 
DEPARTMENT:    Planning and Development Services 
PREPARED BY: Miranda Redinger, Associate Planner 206-546-3826 
               
 
SUMMARY 
In 2007, the City purchased property on the northeast corner of Midvale and 175th for the new 
city hall/civic center project.  Adjacent to the City ownership on the east side of Midvale, there is 
excess right of way (approximately 15 feet) that is not needed for current or future road 
improvements.  It has been planned to vacate this excess to provide additional space and 
circulation for the city hall project and landscaping.  The City Council made a commitment to 
Opus Northwest, LLC to convey a specified parcel in the ground lease necessary to construct 
the civic center according to the design option selected by the City Council.  In order to fully 
convey this parcel, a small portion of Midvale Avenue North needs to be vacated. 
 
The City Council is authorized to initiate a street vacation under Chapter 12.17 of the Shoreline 
Municipal Code.  The first step in the street vacation process was for Council to pass a 
resolution fixing the time for a public hearing on the street vacation in front of the Planning 
Commission.   That occurred on Monday, January 14th, through City resolution 268 (See 
Attachment 1).   Street vacations are considered a “Type C- Quasi-Judicial Action”.  
Accordingly, the Planning Commission is the body that conducts the open-record public hearing 
and formulates a recommendation on the proposal.  This recommendation will be considered by 
the City Council as they take final action on the request. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPACT 
A street vacation initiated by the City Council has no financial impact. 
 
ENVIRONMENTAL REVIEW 
Right-of-way vacations are categorically exempt from the Washington State Environmental 
Protection Act (SEPA).  Though exempt, the potential impacts of the right-of-way vacation were 
considered in conjunction with an environmental review of the East Boeing Creek – Phase II 
CIP surface water drainage system upgrades.  A threshold Determination of Non-Significance 
was issued on January 11, 2008.  This project includes replacement/realignment of a piped 
stream segment in Midvale Avenue right-of-way.  The realignment will result in excess right-of-
way along the east side of Midvale. 
   
BACKGROUND 
The existing right-of-way for Midvale Avenue is 60 feet.  In addition to the 60 feet of dedicated 
right-of-way, the westerly 20 feet of improved Midvale Avenue in the vicinity of the proposed 
vacation is located within an easement granted by Seattle City Light.  Portions of the 
improvements include the Interurban Trail and other amenities. 
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The CIP for East Boeing Creek – Phase II will result in approximately 15 feet of excess right-of-
way.  The City Council has chosen to consider vacation of this excess.  A street vacation is the 
mechanism by which the City may, by legislative action, remove right-of-way from a public street 
or alley, or portions thereof.  The decision to vacate is based on the following criteria from SMC 
Title 12.17: 
 

1. The vacation will benefit the public interest.   
 

As it currently exists, the right-of-way to be vacated is unplanned and unused.  The road 
re-alignment of the intersection at Midvale and 175th negates the need for this portion of 
the right-of-way. 
 

2. The proposed vacation will not be detrimental to traffic circulation, access, emergency 
services, utility facilities or other similar right-of-way purposes. 

 
Determination of excess right-of-way is based on the street classification and the 
proposed redesign of the intersection of Midvale and 175th associated with the 
renovation of Aurora Avenue.  After vacation, adequate right-of-way will remain to 
provide a roadway that meets the minimum standard for a “local access street”. 
 

3. The proposed vacation area is not part of a long range circulation plan or 
pedestrian/bicycle plan. 

 
Its proximity to the Interurban Trail links it to that plan for pedestrian/bicycle circulation 
and the remaining right-of-way also provides sufficient area for sidewalks and amenity 
areas for landscaping and utilities. 
 

4. The subject vacation is consistent with the adopted Comprehensive Plan and adopted 
street standards. 

 
The adopted Transportation Mater Plan identifies this portion of Midvale Avenue as a 
“local access street”.  The proposed geometry and configuration would provide the 
appropriate width and turning radii for a local access street as defined in the 
Transportation Master Plan and Engineering Development Guide with a roadway section 
that will provide 36-foot paved surface and a 6 to 8-foot sidewalks and 4-foot amenity 
strip.  A minimum 24-foot pavement width is required for a local access street.  

 
ANALYSIS 
In authorizing the City Manager to enter into a development agreement and a ground lease with 
Opus Northwest, LLC, the City Council made a commitment to Opus to design and construct the 
civic center on a development site that includes a small portion of Midvale Avenue North.  In 
order to convey the full parcel for construction, this small portion of Midvale Avenue N. between 
N. 175th and N. 178th must be vacated. 
 
The street vacation resolution method outlined in SMC Chapter 12.7 authorizes the City Council 
to propose a street vacation by resolution of intent to vacate.  Under this street vacation 
resolution method, the City Council sets a public hearing before the Planning Commission.  The 
public hearing must be held no sooner than 20 days but no later than 60 days after the Council 
resolution is passed.  Public notice of the hearing is posted in three conspicuous public places 
and mailed to each owner of the property within 500 feet of the proposed vacation. 
 
At the conclusion of the public hearing on proposals to vacate right-of-way the Planning 
Commission makes a recommendation to the City Council.  The City Council then holds a 
closed record hearing to determine whether to approve the street vacation. 
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Council’s decision on the street vacation will not take place until the Commission has forwarded 
their recommendation and the Council holds its closed record hearing. 
 
TIMING & SCHEDULE 
The proposed schedule for the street vacation is as follows: 
 

• January 14, 2008:  City Council took action on Resolution No. 268 initiating the street 
vacation process and fixing the time for a public hearing on vacation of a portion of 
Midvale Avenue N between N. 175th and N. 178th streets. 

• Section 12.17.020 (C) of the Shoreline Municipal Code details the noticing requirements 
for street vacations.  Public notice must be provided at least 20 days before the hearing.  
Notice was provided on January 18th, 2008 by posting at the City Hall, the City Hall 
Annex, and the Shoreline public library, placement of signs in proximity of the vacation, 
and a mailing to property owners within 500 feet. 

• February 7, 2008:  Planning Commission public hearing and recommendation on 
proposed street vacation. 

• After the Planning Commission action, the City Council conducts a closed record hearing 
and either approves or denies the street vacation. 

 
NEXT STEPS 
The Commission can choose to recommend approval or denial of the recommendation based 
on the criteria listed above.  The Commission’s recommendation will be forwarded to the City 
Council for a closed record hearing and final decision. 
 
If you have questions about the street vacation proposal, please contact Miranda Redinger at 
mredinger@ci.shoreline.wa.us or 206-546-3826. 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
Attachment 1:  Resolution No. 268- A resolution of the City of Shoreline, Washington, 
initiating review of a street vacation for a small portion of Midvale Ave. N. right-of-way 
between N. 175th Street and N. 178th Street; and fixing a public hearing date for the 
vacation. 
 
Attachment 2:  Map of the proposed street vacation. 
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RESOLUTION NO. 268 
 

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF SHORELINE, 
WASHINGTON, INITIATING REVIEW OF A STREET 
VACATION FOR A SMALL PORTION OF MIDVALE AVE. N. 
RIGHT-OF-WAY BETWEEN N. 175TH STREET and N. 178th 
STREET; AND FIXING A PUBLIC HEARING DATE FOR THE 
VACATION 

 
WHEREAS, the City Council may initiate a street vacation review by a resolution 

of intent under SMC 12.17.040 in lieu of a petition from two-thirds of abutting owners; 
and  
 

WHEREAS, the City has identified a need to vacate this portion of Midvale 
Avenue N. to fulfill the City’s commitment to convey the parcel in the ground lease 
necessary for Opus Northwest, LLC to construct the Civic Center; and  

 
WHEREAS, the Council finds that a public hearing prior to consideration of final 

action should be placed on the agenda of the Planning Commission for February 7, 2008; 
NOW, THEREFORE  

 
BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 

SHORELINE, WASHINGTON AS FOLLOWS: 
 

Section 1.  Vacation Proposed.  The City Council declares its intent to consider 
the vacation of a portion of Midvale Avenue N. north between N. 175th Street and N. 
178th Street following notice to the public and abutting owners as required by law and a 
public hearing.  

 
Section 2.  Hearing Date. A public hearing to take public comment on the 

vacation described in Section 1 is hereby set before the Shoreline Planning Commission 
for February 7, 2008, to commence at 7:00 p.m. or as soon thereafter as the hearing may 
be held, in the Rainer Room, 18560 1st Avenue NE, Shoreline, WA 98133. Following the 
public hearing, the City Council shall consider the hearing record and the 
recommendation of the Planning Commission at a closed record hearing and take such 
action in regard to the vacation as may be deemed appropriate. 

 
Section 3. Notice of Hearing. The City Clerk shall cause to be posted a notice 

containing a statement that the vacation has been initiated by the City Council describing 
the right-of-way proposed to be vacated, and the time and place of the hearing to consider 
the vacation at the times and locations set forth in SMC 12.17.020.   The Notice shall 
further state that if 50 percent of the abutting property owners file written objection to the 
proposed vacation with the City Clerk prior to the Planning Commission hearing, the 
vacation proceeding will terminate.  
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PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL ON JANUARY 14, 2008. 
 
 
 
 _________________________ 
 Cindy Ryu, Mayor 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_________________________ 
Scott Passey, CMC 
City Clerk 
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To see the aerial map, go to NWmaps.net/shoreline, click on ‘Search from Map’, and enter the address or parcel no. 
 

Site Plan 
(NE Corner of Midvale Ave N and N 175th St) 
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Memorandum 

DATE: January 31, 2008 
  
TO: Shoreline Planning Commission 
 
FROM: Steven Cohn, Senior Planner 
 
RE: 2008 Comprehensive Plan Docket 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
The State Growth Management Act limits review of proposed Comprehensive Plan 
Amendments (CPAs) to no more than once a year.  To ensure that the public can view the 
proposals within a citywide context, the Growth Management Act directs cities to create 
a docket that lists the amendments to be considered in this “once a year” review process. 
 
The City Council, during its review, looks at the proposed amendments as a package, in 
order to consider the combined impacts of the proposals. 
 
There is an exception for the “once a year” review.  The exception applies to the adoption 
of subarea plans.  The City Council is permitted to review these when they are 
completed.   
 
Comprehensive Plan Amendments usually take two forms:  Privately initiated 
amendments and city initiated amendments.  For 2008, Shoreline received no privately 
initiated proposals.   
 
PROPOSED DOCKET 
 
There is only one CPA that the city is scheduled to initiate this year: 
• Developing, organizing, and modifying policies for Master Plan permits, Single 

Family Institution designations, and Planned Areas.  This will involve modifications 
to policies in the Land Use Element including, but not limited to LU-3, LU-14, LU-
40, LU-42, LU-43, H-10, LU 74, LU-75, LU-76 and LU-77.  
 
Staff will propose adoption of Development Code regulations for Master Planned 
areas, removal of the quasi-regulatory language from LU-76 and adoption of a 
different method to identify Master Planned Areas in the Comprehensive Plan.  Also 
changes to the Figure LU-1:  Comprehensive Plan Land Use map are also being 
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proposed as part of the renaming of the Single Family Institution zone to Institution 
or other suitable designation.   
 

• In addition, the Commission may work on developing modified definitions for some 
of the Comprehensive Plan designations focusing on, but not limited to, the 
commercial designations. As staff and the Commission have discussed, some of the 
existing definitions overlap which makes it difficult to distinguish the differences 
between the designations (CB and RB for example).  It is likely that the discussions 
of transition areas and the Town Center Subarea will result in follow-up work to 
modify some of the designations to remove the ambiguity that is inherent in the 
existing definitions.  Commission discussion of this item is scheduled to begin in the 
3rd quarter, 2008; staff does not expect a recommendation for City Council review 
until 2009. 

 
WORK PROGRAM ITEMS NOT ON THE DOCKET 
 
In addition to the docket, staff is listing subarea studies that may result in proposed 
modifications to the Comprehensive Plan.  Since the studies will result in the initial 
adoption of subarea plans, they will be forwarded to the Commission and Council 
throughout the year as they are completed and are not bound by the “once a year review” 
rule.  Staff believes that it is appropriate to identify subarea studies on the staff work 
program so that the public, Commission, and City Council realize that additional CPAs 
may be forthcoming. The work program items include: 
• The Southeast Shoreline Subarea Plan, which includes the Briarcrest and Paramount 

Special Study Areas as well as the properties east of the Briarcrest Special Study area 
to Bothell Way. 

• The Town Center Subarea Plan, which currently has a “study area” defined (from NE 
170th to NE 195th).  The proposed amendments will likely affect a smaller geographic 
area.  The extent of the final proposal will be defined as the plan is developed. 

• The Southbridge Subarea Plan, covering both sides of Aurora between the NE 145th 
and approximately 157th (the pedestrian bridge).  This study will begin late in the year 
and will not likely be concluded this year. 

 
In addition, staff is beginning its review of a Master Plan for the CRISTA site. It is 
possible that a Master Plan may be submitted in 2008 for Shoreline Community College 
as well. Depending on the decisions made for the first item on the docket, these may (or 
may not) result in development of subarea plans. 
 
NEXT STEPS 
 
Staff will review the proposed docket with the Planning Commission.  After discussion, 
the Commission will be asked to refer the docket to the City Council for its approval. 
 
If you have questions about the docket process or any item on the proposed docket, 
please contact Steve Cohn, Senior Planner, 206-546-1418 or email him at 
scohn@ci.shoreline.wa.us. 
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